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Minutes of meeting held on Monday 28th May 2012
in the Hugh Miller Institute

Community Councillors Ronald Young (Chair), Julie Penwright, Vivienne Plampton, Anne Short, Gabriele Pearson, Bill Wall, Helen Elliott
Highland Councillors: None present
Community Council Minute Secretary: Jeremy Price
Youth Representative: Fraser Thompson
Police Representative: PC Darren Williams

3 members of the public were also present 
	Item
	Details
	Action

	1
	Chairman's Welcome 

Ronald welcomed everyone present to the meeting 

Apologies were received from David Alston, Craig Fraser, Paige Shepherd and the planning adviser, Lynne Sproull  


	

	2
	Approval of previous minutes

These were agreed subject to two minor amendments.
Proposed: Julie Penwright Seconded: Gabriele Pearson

	

	3

3.1

3.2

3.3
	Youth Issues

Fraser reported on a number of issues:

a) Fusion sessions were being arranged for winter 2012 and funding was currently being sought
b) The summer programme starts in July and includes trips to Badaguish Outdoor Centre
c) Highland Voice would be running between 17th and 19th June in Skye
Ronald asked Fraser for feedback about any other issues, but there had been none.

Congratulations to Bob Clunas were officially recorded as he had been named Young Entrepreneur of the Year at Fortrose Academy.

	

	4
4.1

4.2

4.3
	Police Report

PC Williams said that following the last meeting he’d spoken to CI MacPherson (who had subsequently been promoted but remained in post) and confirmed that he or Inspector Neil McLennon would be attending in June or July.  He said that a patrol plan for Cromarty had been put into place which he had examined and confirmed that patrols were visiting the town at different times.  He was trying to encourage them to get out of vehicles and walk around the town more.  Members confirmed that a more visible presence was being noted and thanked Darren for this.  
23 incidents had been recorded in the last month but only 4 or 5 related directly to Cromarty itself.  There was a discussion about policing issues and incident reporting.  Also, the issue about local issues such as road safety and who’s responsibility it fell to was considered, as was the speeding bus reports.  It had been noted that the buses no longer seemed to speed out of town and something had clearly been done to prevent it.

PC Williams was thanked by the chair for his attendance and report.

	

	5

5.1

5.2

5.3

5.4

5.5
	Matters arising from previous minutes

(5.9)  Jeremy confirmed he had informed CI MacPherson of the date of the next meeting.

(6.10; 6.11)  The process of compiling the questionnaire about Bright Spark Energy’s planning application was underway.  A further meeting would be held to finalise the wording and arrange distribution.

(7.2)  A meeting was planned with Resolis CC and Stagecoach to agree the bus route for the future.  Helen would be representing Cromarty CC in this matter.

(7.10)  Ronald would be obtaining the necessary magnets for the gates on the dog-free play area on the Links.

(15.1)  Consideration was again given to the publishing of draft CC minutes prior to the next meeting of the council as it could be considered outside of the terms of reference of the constitution.  This was a matter of interpretation, but two members commented that during the training sessions for councillors put on by Highland Council, it was encouraged and seen to be good practice to do this in order to broadcast information sooner to the community.  Members agreed that the practice would continue in accordance with these recommendations.


	HE
RY

	6
	Gaelic Chapel

Correspondence was taking place between Craig and the Highland Council solicitor, Shona Pottinger.  The latest situation is that John Nightingale will be meeting Ms Pottinger to move the process forward.


	

	7
7.1

7.2

7.3

7.4

7.5

7.6

7.7

7.8
7.9

7.10

7.11
	Review and update of community councillors’ portfolios
Members agreed that reassessment of the portfolios and which member would lead on each would remain during the November meeting.
The current updates were as follows:
Dog fouling:  Julie reported that volunteers to empty the bins had falled from 15 to 11 at present and an advert for volunteers was currently under way to increase the numbers.

Sea defences:  Ronald was waiting for John Porteous to contact him about estimating costs.  In the meantime, Ross Couper had been for a site meeting with Phil Waite and was going to send a written report to the next council meeting about his progress on the project.
Environmental issues:  One boat had gone from the Links and a reminder was being sent to John Nightingale about contacting the owners of the others to ask them to remove their boats.

Transport issues:  Helen was working with Resolis CC to agree a route with Stagecoach.  The threat of police action appears to have stopped the speeding issues with buses in the town area.

Litter:  Children from the primary school have done a beach clean up recently.  Craig is circulating information about the Adopt a Beach scheme to see if this can be taken up locally.

Actions for Older Folk:  This is ongoing.

Leaflets and booklets:  Vivienne said this was continuing successfully with orders and sales and with the summer season approaching, she hoped for success.

King’s Route information board:  This had reached an impossible situation with no funding forthcoming.  Members agreed to remove this item from the list of portfolios and the 5 year plan.

Road surfaces: Ian Hay had been to Cromarty for a walk around with members and a number of areas identified.  The Fairy Glen was a major issue for Highland Council at present and was a priority.
Community events:  The Gala Day in August and Bonfire Night in November were identified.  Both had been the subject of recent meetings with those organising them.


	

	8

	Victoria Hall report
Vivienne presented the report (appendix A).
	

	9

	Treasurer’s report
Vivienne presented the treasurer’s report (appendix B)
	

	10

	Highland Councillors’ reports
In the absence of both councillors, Jeremy read Craig’s report which referred to the following items:

· Lighting issues – e-mail sent to Stuart Bruce
· Blocked road gullys top of Little Vennel and Church street these impact on the East Wing of Bellevue House and the Retreat both on Church street.
· Blocked and damaged road gullys Big Vennel and bottom of Big Vennel
· Blocked road gully on High street by the top of Bank street
· Other blocked road gullys indicated in red
· Down pipes at 50 Church street to have pipes added so rain water can empty into Church street 
· Remove grey post on Shore street opposite street lamp number 6JR
· Remove grey post opposite Weatherglass House
· Remove the two grey posts at the car park look to have smaller info plate? located on a wall at the car park? 
· Potholes at the Post Office Bank street needs a proper hot tar patch
· Potholes at the cemetery top of the Paye needs attention either filled, levelled or both
· Bobby advised that there are potholes in Townlands Park that need attention these are further into Townlands Park not at the junction.
· Allen Square loos – e-mail sent to Jim Holden property services
· Ladys Walk – e-mail sent to Philip Waite planning and development officer ‘core paths’
· Damaged manhole cover outside Victoria Hall ‘health and safety’
· Tree in Paye by Cemetery causing potential future hazards.

	

	11
11.1

11.2

11.3
	Correspondence
Julie referred to a letter from Highland Council providing links to the public arts strategy.

Julie confirmed details of the meeting and arrangements for questionnaires about the wind farm at Davidston. Meetings had been held on 10th and 24th May and notes of those meetings are attached at appendix D below.
Jeremy read out an email about the publishing of unapproved minutes (dealt with under 5.5 above.


	

	12
12.1

12.2

12.3

12.4
	Any other business
Vivienne referred to the Oral History Project.  An initial meeting had been held on 16th May and the following was agreed by the group:

1. We would aim to initiate an Oral History Project in Cromarty, following the template established by ARCH in their previous work at Tain and on the Black Isle, but possibly building on this e.g. with the use of video and the publication of the outcomes in book form.

2. While all of the organisations represented at the meeting wished to have an involvement in the Project, a grant application would be made to the Heritage Lottery Fund's 'All Our Stories' Grant in the name of one organisation only.

3. Vivienne would seek the approval of the Community Council for the Council to be the lead body making the grant application.

4. Meanwhile, Caroline Vawdrey would look at the 'All Our Stories' application requirements, and begin working on a draft application.

5. All others present would submit ideas and suggestions to Caroline as soon as possible.

6. The proposed timescale would involve an application submitted by 31st July, funding in place by the end of October, and the Project running from January 2013. This may allow for the expert involvement of Susan Kruse in the Project.

7. The planning group would meet again on Tuesday 26th June at 5.30 in the H.M.I.
The draft answers to the questions posed by HLF are attached at appendix C and give a little more information about the scope of the project. 
Ronald said he would like to formally congratulate both David Alston and Craig Fraser on their re-election as Highland Councillors.  He further congratulated David on being appointed as Deputy Leader of the Highland Council.

Jeremy said he had been speaking with John Waring from Nigg Community council.  Nigg CC had made a number of complaints to Global Energy about the work going on in the yard at present.  There were eight matters of concern including noise, vibration of traffic, spray painting drifting across the village and rats being disturbed from the old parts of the site and being seen in the village.  These were ongoing.  Jeremy said he had spoken to Carol Grove of Global Energy who said the noise of the removal of the concrete slips would be finished by the end of June.

Nigg CC offered to have a meeting with CCC about issues.  After discussion, it was agreed this would not be necessary and Jeremy will contact John Waring to advise him.  [Sec’s note:  this has been done] 

	

	13
	Date of next meeting

The date of the next meeting was agreed as Monday 18th June 2012 at 7.30pm  - a week earlier than usual.  


	

	14

	Planning
There were two applications referred to – the first being the demolition of a classroom at the primary school and the second was the application by Bright Spark Energy for the wind turbines at Davidston.  CCC would be a statutory consultee for the latter.


	

	
	The meeting concluded at 20.17 hrs after thanks from Ronald to all present.
	


Appendix A – Victoria Hall report
Cromarty & District Community Council
Committee Meeting 30th April 2012
Agenda Item – Victoria Hall Report

1. The Licence Agreement is agreed. Final version, for signing, not yet received from Highland Council. Awaiting completion of C&DCC Annual Accounts.
ACTION – No further action required at present. Licence will be signed by Chair (already approved).
2. Victoria Hall finances (see Draft 2011/12 Accounts) remain healthy. Final Rental Income shows increase of over 20% for the year. All energy costs show an expected large increase. Draft surplus for the year to be added to Hall Fund for future refurbishment, as HC/CG only liable to keep Hall wind and water-tight.
ACTION – Information only, no action required.

3. £350 received from Black Isle Ward Discretionary Fund in respect of HC legal and survey costs for preparing the Licence to Occupy Agreement.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.
4. A more permanent repair and redecoration has been completed to stage front and cupboards. Outside lighting has also been repaired by VHMC. Repairs to roof have been surveyed by HC who will undertake the work soon.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.
Vivienne Plampton

Appendix B – Treasurer’s report
	Finance Report – Cromarty & District Community Council 

	
	

	Agenda Item No 12 - Treasurer’s Report 
	

	
	

	Period: 27th March to 30th April 2012
	

	
	

	General Income
	

	Publications Sales
	 £                 110.20 

	Less: 
	

	General Expenditure 
	

	Secretarial expenses: April Mtg & Stationery
	 £                   68.64 

	Storage Rental for 2011/2
	 £                 130.00 

	Increase/(Decrease) in Accumulated Fund
	£(88.44)

	
	

	Fund Income
	

	
	

	Less: 
	

	Fund Expenditure
	

	Transfer to Tennis & Sports Club - Dr Forth Funds
	 £            20,000.00 

	Cromarty Arms re Lunch Club
	 £                 141.00 

	
	

	Increase/(Decrease) in Other Funds
	£(20,141.00)

	
	

	Net Assets
	

	Accounts Receivable @ 30.04.2012
	 £                   43.00 

	Accounts Payable @ 30.04.2012
	 £                         -   

	Bank & Cash in hand balances as @ 30.04.2012 
	 £              8,049.87 

	Total Net Assets at 30th April 2012
	 £          8,092.87 

	
	

	Comprising:
	

	
	

	Community Council Accumulated Fund
	 £              1,541.14 

	Provision for Guide Book reprinting
	 £                   12.00 

	Seaplane Plinth Fund
	 £                 820.13 

	Bonfire Night Fund
	 £                 160.00 

	Cromarty 2007 Fund
	 £                 306.87 

	Dr Forth’s Bequest Fund
	 £                 261.29 

	Monday Club Fund
	 £                 260.00 

	Play Equipment Fund 
	 £              4,731.44 

	
	 £          8,092.87 

	
	

	Vivienne Plampton    30.4.2012
	


Appendix C – Oral History Project
All Our Stories  - HLF grant up to £10K

The following are draft answers to HLF questions

What is the heritage focus of your project?

Cromarty : homes and heritage will be looking at the built heritage of the town to find out more about the history of existing buildings and about those that may no longer exist, but are present in people’s memories.

How will you explore your heritage?

This will be explored through facilitated community workshops, based on old maps and documentation of Cromarty’s built landscape. Past oral recordings, housed at the Cromarty Courthouse Museum will be digitised and used as the basis for further research by participants. The Courthouse collection will be used. A number of contributors will be filmed on location at the sites discussed to create a short DVD highlighting some of the findings from the workshop.

How will share what you have learnt with others?

The results of the workshops will be made into a community exhibition to be displayed in Cromarty Courthouse Museum; this will be accompanied by the DVD of the project. Records will be submitted to the Highland Council Historic Environment Record and a formal report produced. There will also be a more accessible, illustrated booklet designed to appeal both to local residents and visitors to Cromarty.

How will you celebrate what you have achieved?

The community will be invited to an opening event at the courthouse, where there will be further opportunity for sharing heritage memories.

How will you tell the story of your project using digital technology?

An account of the project will be placed on the Cromarty Live community website and Cromarty History Society website, together with links from the Cromarty Courthouse and East Church, Cromarty websites. This will include a DVD of some of the participants on location at the sites discussed.

When will your project start and finish?

The project will start in January 2013 and and will finish at the end of September 2013. 

Appendix D – notes of meetings to do with wind farm questionnaires
Wind farm questionnaires - notes of meetings
Meeting 1

The Community Council members met on 10 May 2012 to discuss the proposed wind farm at Davidston and how the community's response would be sought. 

In attendance:  Ronald Young, Julie Penwright, Anne Short, Helen Elliot, Bill Wall, Gabriele Pearson and adviser Lynne Sproull. Apologies were received from Vivienne Plampton.

The aim of the meeting was to prepare a questionnaire to use to collect the response of the local community to the Windfarm Planning Application.  There was a discussion about whether or not it was appropriate that the Community Councillors who had negotiated the community benefit (namely Anne and Ronald) with the developer should contribute to the content of the questionaire.  Gabriele Pearson and Bill wall thought that it was not appropriate that they be present at the meeting which was considered to be part of the planning process.  It was decided to clarify the situation with William Gilfillan of Highland Council and to arrange a follow up meeting with the relevant parties.  

We went on to discuss the process of how a questionnaire would be designed, issued, collected and collated. It was agreed that the questionnaire had to be short but should have enough detail to be able to report information of value to the Planners. One questionnaire would go to every adult in the Community Council Parish area. They would be delivered by hand by the Community Councillors and details of how to return them would be on the form. Return options are by hand to the Post Office, the Emporium, the Library or by post to Julie Penwright. If anyone could not return the questionnaire by these methods they could phone Julie Penwright to arrange a collection. Information about the wind farm proposal and about the questionnaire and the Community Councils role would be put on Cromarty Live. 

It was suggested that two unrelated adjudicators would be appointed to count and analyse the results. Anne Short is to contact Alan Hunter and Sandy Thompson, who were agreed to be suitable, to find out if they were willing to help.
Meeting 2

A second meeting took place on 24 May 2012 after having received confirmation from William Gilfillan that it was acceptable that Anne and Ronald attent and contribute to the design of the questionnaire. 

In attendance: Ronald Young, Julie Penwright, Anne Short, Helen Elliot, Bill Wall, Gabriele Pearson and adviser Lynne Sproull. Apologies were received from Vivienne Plampton. 

Gabriele Pearson had produced a draft document as a starting point. The questions were looked at in detail and revised where necessary. It was agreed that the document had to be simple to encourage a high return rate. The questions had to be neutral and not leading.  They also had to be in a format that would produce informative results that were able to be analysed without too much difficulty. The questionnaire broadly asks whether the resident is in favour of the development, what area they live in and what their opinions are on the main areas to be impacted. 

Gabriele is to speak to the Planning Department to determine their policy with regard to distances from the development so that we can identify questionnaires from residents within and outwith the affected area. Gabriele is to redraft the questionnaire and issue to Councillors for comment and then email to William Gilfillan of Highland Council for final approval. 

The deadline for the Community Council to respond to the Planners is 29 June 2012. The following timetable was agreed:

Monday 4 June 7.30pm - Community Councillors to meet to envelope and divide questionnaires between Councillors.
Wed 6, Thurs 7, Fri 8 - Questionnaires to be delivered 
Fri 15 June - Questionnaires to be received back
Sat 16 to Wed 20 - Adjudicators to meet between these dates and collate results
Thurs 21 June 7.30pm - Community Councillors to meet with adjudicators to hear results of questionnaires. Ronald and Anne to leave immediately after results for remaining Councillors to agree response to Planners.
Friday 29 June - Gabriele/Lynne to prepare and send response to Planners by this date.
Julie Penwright ; Thursday, 24 May 2012
MINUTES 


APPROVED 


18TH JUNE 2012
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